Minutes of the Board of Finance meeting held on Tuesday, June 16, 2015 at 7:30 p.m. at the Old Lyme Memorial Town Hall Meeting Hall. 
 
Present:           Regular Members:  Andrew Russell, Bennett Bernblum, H. P. Garvin, III,

Christopher Kerr, Janet Sturges, David Woolley
Alternate Members:  Robert, Jose, David Kelsey, Gil Soucie



Bonnie A. Reemsnyder, ex-officio




Nicole Stajduhar, Finance Director

Mary Jo Nosal, Selectwoman

Skip Sibley, Selectmen

Absent:            Regular Members:  
 

 Alternate Members:  

Guest:

Ron Nossek, Cohn Resnick


22 Residents, and The Day Reporter, Kimberly Drelich



_______________________________________________________

 Mr. Russell called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. 
Approval of the Minutes of May 18, 2015 meeting
The minutes of May 18th were distributed and will be approved during the July meeting.

To accommodate guests who are present, a motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Garvin to move WPCA up on the agenda. Motion carried.
WPCA Discussion
Last month, the WPCA appropriation of $148,000 was rejected by residents at Town Meeting.  Mr. Russell stated that the appropriation was to cover bills that had been incurred by the WPCA for the consultants for wastewater management studies on several shoreline associations.

There was discussion on a WPCA stormwater compliance report  and Mr. Russell asked Mrs. Reemsnyder about the MS4 compliance report and if it was completed, to which Mrs. Reemsnyder stated that the report was completed by Jacobson and Associates to remain in compliance and to avoid a $30,000 fine if the stormwater compliance report wasn’t completed.   Last June, $15,500 was approved for the MS4 report and was used towards an outstanding engineering invoice.  Various invoices, approvals of expenditures, and possible misappropriation of designated funds were discussed.  Mr. Russell asked the auditor what is the ramification of a department overexpending its budget.   Mr. Nossek said the unapproved bills are considered to be liabilities and show up as a compliance violation.  However, he didn’t think that penalties would be incurred.
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After an extensive discussion regarding unpaid invoices and miscommunication issues, most members of the board felt it necessary to have an independent review performed in order to better understand what happened with the WPCA’s spending.  

A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kerr to retain an independent, objective municipal attorney in the amount not to exceed $19,900 to investigate WPCA invoices in question, and to determine if anything unusual or illegal occurred, and to advise the board of its findings and recommend a course of action.  Mr. Kelsey stated that hiring an independent attorney, chosen by the Board of Finance, to investigate the WPCA activities, as well as the practices and procedures followed by the WPCA chair and board.  Mrs. Sturges, Mr. Garvin and Mr. Kerr were in favor of the motion and Mr. Bernblum and Mr. Woolley were opposed to the motion.  Motion carried.  Mr. Bernblum questioned what the Finance board’s role will be in this motion and to have a plan in place before hiring an attorney, which can be very costly.  Mrs. Nosal reminded the Finance board that this motion was brought up and rejected at the recent Town Meeting.  Mr. Russell responded that the board now has more information on this matter.

Mr. Russell opened discussion up to public comment.  Resident Todd Machnik stated that the town should be very careful of accepting state money, because it always comes with a price and the board should take their time in making future decisions.  Resident Tim Griswold spoke about the practices and procedures that have taken place in the past year stating that the private beach communities have been communicating with the DEEP regarding their wastewater management.  Resident Mr. Cinami commented that there has been no direction from the WPCA on which direction the town is actually going regarding sewers.  With there being no further comments from the floor, discussion was closed.

Route 156 Bikeway & Sound View Improvements Update
Mrs. Reemsnyder informed the board that quotes to complete the entire Route 156 Bike Way and Sound View Improvement Project came in higher than initially anticpated due to ground preparation, bedrock soil and pilings under new restrooms.  After looking at the actual numbers, the committee decided to break the project up into three phases.   The Master Plan includes an on-road bicycle way from the Baldwin Bridge (I-95) easterly along Route 156 to the south end of Hartford Avenue in the Sound View area. Phase 1 improvements on Hartford Avenue include the design and construction of new, wider sidewalks, lighting, revision of parking, signage, bumpouts to accommodate trash cans and other bicycle and pedestrian friendly amenities.  The second phase of the project, which will follow at a later date, will be a park, picnic area and landscaping, park lighting, parking lot, kiosk parking meters and restrooms at the end of Hartford Avenue.  There will  be an informational meeting at the Middle School on June 30th at 7:00pm.  A transportation grant application in an amount between $650-$700,000 will provide funding for Phase 1 of the project and the Design and Sprcifications.  Based upon a preliminary assessment, the construction cost for Phase 1 will be approximately $751,000.  The Town is responsible for an estimated $219,000 and the Federal Highway Administration, an estimated $532,000.  The project is slated for construction in 2016 and the additional improvements will be completed as funding becomes available.
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Review of Monthly Financial Reports 

Mrs. Stajduhar outlined the Financial Report Notes for May 2015.  Under Revenues, the Property tax, total tax collections were $142,838 – revenue budget has been met 100% in all categories.  Sound View parking brought in $10,964 from the lot and street kiosks.  The Beach sticker revenue is at $9,530.  Interest income – Bus Barn received $8,759 on repayment on loan for FY14/15.  This amount will be zero going forward with the Board of Selectmen’s decision to forgo any interest expense being charged on the remaining bus barn loan.  Other – Bus Barn loan repayment of $23,241 for FY14/15.  The Town has hit its budget targets for revenue in total for FY14/15, but there are still accounting adjustments that will need to be made at year end.  Other funds:  Revaluation:  Other – Bus Barn loan repayment of $13,073 for FY14/15.
Expenditures included Selectman’s Office – PR/HR Consultant to the Canton Group for 45,082 for Police Department Study.  Public Works paid $10,065 to Atlantic Pavement Marking for line painting of 40 miles of roads.  Parks and Recreation Program line paid out $7,790 to Common EMS Cents for five emergency equipment/cabinet for various sites.  OL Fire Department expenditures included payments to Shipman in the amounts of $8,100 for a 5” hose, and $3,175 for a vehicle stabilizer.  The Police Vehicle Maintenance line paid $2,200 to All Pro Auto for tire and brakes for the 2007 Crown Victoria and $1,598 to Saybrook Chrysler Dodge for the 52,000 mile check on the 2013 Dodge Charger.  

Capital Expenditures included:  Art Maintenance line paid out $2,553 to Textile Conservation Workshop for the final payment on the flag restoration which is back hanging in the Town Hall.  The Rogers Lake Weed Study progressive payments paid $3,812 to New England Environmental for meetings and presentations relating to weed study and results.  Emergency Management Equipment line paid out $6,265 to Utility Communications for seven portable radios and $1,400 for lights/radio installed on the Fire Marshal/Emergency Management personal vehicle. 
Appointment of the Auditing firm for FY2014/15
Mrs. Stajduhar reported that she received the quote for this next fiscal year’s auditing services from Cohn Reznick.  The amount will be $31,300, and although this reflects approximately a 2.5% increase from last year, it is still within the budget.

A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Garvin to approve Cohn Reznick as the Town’s Auditing firm.  Motion carried.
Old Business
Nothing to report.
New Business
Nothing to report.
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Selectman’s Report
Mrs. Reemsnyder reported that within the new State budget, there is an increase in Resident State Trooper program costs to municipalities to 85%.  The town currently pays 70% of Resident State Trooper cost, and has increased the budget to 80% for the new fiscal year.  

The new State Budget also includes, due to declining enrollment in the school system, 50% of the cost per student cost, cap of 3% of budget.  

Information was finalized on the State of CT collecting the car tax fee.  The budget for the car tax mill rate cap was set and the Town of Old Lyme falls under the cap the State set.  Therefore, the town will stil collect the car taxes from residents, and the larger cities will be impacted by the set cap amount.

Mrs. Reemsnyder reported that the consulting firm that was hired by the two towns (Lyme and Old Lyme) has begun the process of applying for a permit from DEEP for the Rogers lake weed treatment.  The permit application will be submitted and it is uncertain if treatment will be ready to be implemented this year.

The Academy Lane fire dock  plans were approved by the CT DEEP and the estimate to build is between $100,000-$125,000.  Because of this expense, this project will have to go out to bid.
Bus barn repayment schedule, previously, the BOS voted to change the interest rate.  RSD would like to pay more towards the principal and they’d like to start a reserve earmarked towards that.  $60k going towards the principle.  

The Flat Rock Hill bridge project has finally been completed.
Mrs. Reemsnyder reported that the Boathouse Committee is reviewing five different options.  The two options that are being considered both include bathroom upgrades.  More information will be forthcoming.
FEMA Emergency drill will be held tomorrow, however, this particular drill will not be rated by FEMA this time.

Mrs. Reemsnyder reported that funds that are in the Rogers Lake Weed Study line will not be using the money for batmatc mats, but will be using the money for permitting fees.
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Mr. Russell stated that the next Board of Finance meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 21, 2015 at 7:30 p.m.  
A motion was made by Mrs. Sturges, seconded by Mr. Kerr to adjourn the Regular meeting at 9:35 p.m.  Motion carried.
Respectfully Submitted,

Michele E.  Hayes
Secretary
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